BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
WASHOE COUNTY, NEVADA

TUESDAY 10:00 A.M. MAY 28, 2024

PRESENT:
Alexis Hill, Chair
Jeanne Herman, Vice Chair
Michael Clark, Commissioner*
Mariluz Garcia, Commissioner
Clara Andriola, Commissioner

Janis Galassini, County Clerk
Eric Brown, County Manager
Mary Kandaras, Chief Deputy District Attorney

The Washoe County Board of Commissioners convened at 10:01 a.m. in
regular session in Building B, Northern Nevada Public Health Conference Room, 1001
East Ninth Street, Reno, Nevada. Following the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag of our
Country, County Clerk Jan Galassini called roll and the Board conducted the following
business:

24-0325 AGENDA ITEM 3 Public Comment.

*¥10:03 a.m. Commissioner Clark arrived at the meeting.

Dr. Chad Kingsley “from Northern Nevada Public Health (NNPH)
introduced himself and mentioned this was his third week working with NNPH. He
welcomed those in attendance, spoke positively about the NNPH staff and the community,
and shared some personal details. He thanked the Board for its service. He offered to be
available to address/concerns and organize individual meetings.

Chair Hill welcomed Dr. Kingsley and expressed excitement on behalf of
the Board for his-arrival to the community. She looked forward to Dr. Kingsley’s efforts
with NNPH.

Mr. Rod Dimmitt thanked the Board for the opportunity to speak and said
he was a volunteer with the Wilbur D. May Arboretum and Botanical Garden. He
mentioned he had been a member of the May Arboretum Society for eight years and
described the May Arboretum Society as a nonprofit that supported the arboretum. He
informed on the benefits of a botanical garden in the community and why the community
needed to effectively support it. He stated a botanical garden generally resulted in a
healthier community through increased education and improved physical and mental
health. Additionally, botanical gardens provided an escape from everyday reality.
Botanical gardens offered an opportunity to educate the community on conservation and
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people’s role in environmental change. Mr. Dimmitt indicated caring for gardens similar
to the Wilbur D. May Arboretum and Botanical Garden enforced the benefits of being
outdoors, including improved mental health, attention span, and memory. He claimed a 90-
minute walk through the arboretum could reduce depression and improve physical health.
He conveyed the complexity and importance of gardens to the community and noted they
offered beauty. Mr. Dimmitt stated a trip through the Wilbur D. May Arboretum and
Botanical Garden would demonstrate what the world could offer. He stated the botanical
garden staffing guideline specified one person per acre, which was established by the
Morton Register of Arboreta. The Wilbur D. May Arboretum and Botanical :Garden
consisted of 13 developed acres. The arboretum had 2.75 full-time equivalent (FTE) year-
round staff and 1.5 seasonal FTE staff. Mr. Dimmitt indicated the arboretum was a level-
two garden and was close to transitioning into a level-three garden. Based on information
from the Morton Register of Arboreta, only 700 of the 2,400 gardens were registered as
arboreta. The Wilbur D. May Arboretum and Botanical Garden was one of 211 level-two
gardens. He reported there were 46 accredited level-three gardens and 43 accredited level-
four gardens. The Wilbur D. May Arboretum and Botanical Garden was the only accredited
arboretum in Nevada. Mr. Dimmitt suggested considering the addition of one to two staff
members for the Wilbur D. May Arboretum and Botanical Garden as well as contributing
some funds to help support it as funds became available through the course of the next
fiscal year (FY). He remarked that the arboretum was on the verge of greatness, and its
affiliates were seeking assistance. He referenced his business card, which was placed on
file with the Clerk, and invited the Commissioners to participate in an event on July 12,
2024, from 9:30 a.m. to 11:00 a.m.

In response to Mr. Dimmitt’s public comment, Chair Hill believed another
Community Services Department(€SD) maintenance staff member was added during the
previous budget hearing.

Mr. Bill Millet read from a document that was placed on file with the Clerk.

Mr.. Terry Brooks read an original poem about adapting to unemployment
in relation to homelessness.

Chair Hill complimented Mr. Brooks’s poem.

Ms. Bari Levinson read from a document that was placed on file with the
Clerk.

Ms. Valerie Fiannaca asserted everyone needed to stop participating in the
bipartisan election denial and start considering that the matter was related to a uniparty.
She talked about the issues related to the Registrar of Voters (ROV) Office, including the
signature area being on the outside of the mail-in ballot envelopes in addition to other
personal information. She voiced her opposition to that. Ms. Fiannaca stated there was a
spreadsheet containing voting records and additional identifying information that was
published on the internet for others to access, which she opposed. She speculated the issues
stemming from the ROV’s Office seemed to be planned. She questioned how the sole
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Republican candidate for State Assembly in District 27 could have been omitted from the
ballot and asked why the candidates were not allowed to review the ballots before they
were printed. She added the referenced Nevada (NV) State Assembly candidate was
registered with the ROV’s Office to vote but was also canceled with the Secretary of State
(SOS). Ms. Fiannaca commented that she never witnessed a canceled status before and
remarked about residents trusting the voting systems. She noted there was a discussion at
a previous Board of County Commissioners (BCC) meeting regarding a candidate’s
campaign office and its proximity to the voting location. She wished to discuss the same
candidate’s large campaign sign being located directly across Pyramid Highway from the
voting location, and while she said it might be legal, she questioned if it was morally
correct. She recommended that the residents consider the amount of money beingexpended
on the current election and the national attention being given to it. Ms. Fiannaca advised
considering why a position that earned less than $70,000 a year was receiving so much
attention. She said it sometimes seemed as though the County never achieved a goal and
referenced a biblical excerpt. She suggested having faith that God was in control, and the
people were his instruments protected by the wings of angels.

Mr. Ken Henry indicated he was a climate change volunteer and discussed
environmental awareness. He expressed gratitude to the Board for being aware and for its
actions. Based on his research, he concluded the sorting machine referenced for Agenda
Item 14 was surprisingly efficient. He said he would question the large expense for the
machine if the state of the environment was different. Mr. Henry opined the ROV’s Office
was significantly challenged and noted residents’ complaints were justified. He believed
the ROV’s Office was making every effortto facilitate the voting process for the residents.
He stated everyone was participating in-a period of time in which the current challenges
seemed especially overwhelming;-but at 76 years of age, he viewed the situation as an
opportunity. Mr. Henry hoped more people would view it as an opportunity and shared his
daughter recently injured her hand to‘convey a comparison related to viewing challenging
situations. He thought when it was seen as an opportunity, the challenges were within
grasp. He questioned whether everyone would attack each other or address the problem.
Mr. Henry shared.he and other'climate change volunteers visited the Truckee Meadows
Community College (TMCC) campus for Earth Day and complimented the students who
were present. He believed the students viewed the situation from a similar perspective to
his own.

Mr. John Gissy, with Volunteers of America (VOA) at the Cares Campus,
addressed Agenda Item 10 and emphasized the need for a cost-of-living wage increase, as
the matter impacted all the VOA employees. He talked about the steady increase in the cost
of living, which was placing greater financial pressure on the VOA staff. He said the matter
was about others’ lives and well-being. He commented that it was proper to support them
and their basic needs. He shared the employees showed unwavering dedication, going
above and beyond. He spoke in favor of fair compensation and a living working wage. Mr.
Gissy declared the employees were the backbone of the organization by dedicating their
time, energy, and skills to ensure the organization’s collective success. He advocated for
recognizing the employees’ contributions and supporting them in fulfilling their basic
needs. He asserted a cost-of-living pay increase was an acknowledgment of the hard work
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and commitment provided by the employees daily. Mr. Grissy highlighted the employees’
dedication and excessive efforts. He indicated a wage increase was a gesture of gratitude
and respect for the employees’ contributions. He added providing a cost-of-living raise was
crucial for maintaining the morale and motivation of the workforce in addition to enhancing
productivity by showing employees their efforts were recognized and fairly compensated.
He mentioned stagnant wages could lead to dissatisfaction and disengagement. Mr. Grissy
asserted ensuring the VOA staff were able to maintain their standard of living was an
investment in their overall well-being and the health of the organization. He shared a staff
member who was experiencing financial burdens had been sleeping in his vehicle for six
months while continuing to work the overnight shift for 40 hours each week. Mr. Grissly
thanked the Board for its time and consideration.

Ms. Elise Weatherly introduced herself as a County resident. She indicated
she was emulating some of the previous public commenters. She referenced Mr. Brooks’s
poetry, compared and contrasted poetry to lyrics in a song, and read a‘section of an original
poem. She questioned how the names of those affiliated with @ specific homeowners
association (HOA) could be poetized. Ms. Weatherly said it was sometimes beneficial to
be vocal about the truth. She recalled an individual alleged that Commissioner Clark and
Vice Chair Herman were inciting unrest during the previous week, which Ms. Weatherly
believed was true. She recounted months prior to the meeting, the Board voted in support
of a proposal to discontinue a rule because a business was no longer operating. She asked
why the Commissioners supported that proposal and.speculated the reason was to incite
discontent. She commented that she did the same thing. Ms. Weatherly was informed that
she was fined nearly $10,000 because she would not stop speaking. She said she followed
Nevada law and took personal fiduciary responsibility for the books at the referenced HOA,
and she claimed to have found some items that needed to be investigated. Ms. Weatherly
declared she would not stop speaking on the matter and referenced God. She addressed the
topic of age and remarked that since she crossed a specific age barrier, she was perceived
negatively. She said she became more trustworthy since crossing that barrier.

Ms.. Lynn Burney said she lived in the County since 1973. She requested
that someone affiliated with the elections contact her to respond to her concerns. She asked
that an explanation be provided for why the ballots were not being scanned upon delivery.
She inquired. -about-why mail-in ballots were supplied to individuals who opted out of
receiving them. She questioned why the signatures and addresses were not covered, how
the signatures were verified, and why the County used an out-of-state entity to oversee the
County’s elections. Ms. Lynn expressed discontent regarding the current election process
and remarked that it seemed that older individuals were being discouraged from voting.

Ms. Janet Butcher declared the United States (US) was not a democracy and
advised reading the Constitution. She commented that democracy was not referenced in
any of the founding documents. She thanked the audience for attending the meeting
because they did not have a responsibility to do so. She compared two different mail-in
ballots, one of which had the signature section on the outside of the envelope rather than
on the inside. Ms. Butcher asked who approved and designed the mail-in ballots and
criticized the design. She hoped the audio from the meeting would be better than that of
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the previous meeting and informed the audio from the previous meeting was inconsistent.
She questioned why the County could not conduct the elections correctly. She said she did
not receive a sample ballot until after she obtained her official ballot. She noted there were
two Democrat politicians on the Republican ballot and asked why. She opined many of the
circumstances could have been avoided had the residents voted correctly, refrained from
outsourcing, reviewed Vice Chair Herman’s election resolution, and enacted Vice Chair
Herman’s suggestion for a citizens advisory board (CAB). Ms. Butcher stated the
presentation of the proposed citizens advisory board was not as Vice Chair Herman
intended. She said the Board should be ashamed. She urged the Board to comrect the
elections.

Mr. Lino Ortega was not present when called to speak.

Mr. Bob Blackstock was a resident of West Reno. He attended the meeting
to address Agenda Item 14. He shared some background information about himself,
including that he earned degrees in engineering and business from West Coast universities,
along with his experience in business consulting for major international corporations. He
mentioned he worked for a major technology company early in his career, and one of his
roles was related to designing, developing, and purchasing . major capital equipment. Mr.
Blackstock stated the sorting machine that was used for'a ballot counting process that he
witnessed stopped functioning properly on several occasions. He observed the sorting
machine was clearly faulty and indicated it could have been improved significantly. He
reviewed the proposed machine’s specifications and mentioned he was unable to locate the
information that was used to select that machine. Mr. Blackstock named the head
corporation for that sorting machine and:spoke positively about its ability to design and
implement quality sorting equipment, .noting the corporation operated for decades. He
introduced colleagues who were in attendance and indicated they all supported Agenda
Item 14.

Ms. Judy Coulter indicated she lived in Steamboat Valley. She shared she
lost her father last Friday and asked that the Board evaluate what was happening on Agenda
Item 15, emphasizing the criticality of the item. She stated the applicant, Mr. Harry Fry,
had been trying to.develop in Steamboat Valley for years. Ms. Coulter referenced a
proposal submitted.by Mr. Fry in 2016 outlining the construction of 58 residences on what
were originally two 20-acre parcels, which were subsequently subdivided into three
parcels. She read from a 2019 appeal for the same project, in which the intent to eliminate
eight lots and resubmit the proposal was specified. Ms. Coulter said Mr. Fry wished to
construct 58 houses, and she believed the lift station referenced in Agenda Item 15 was
being used to revisit the Steamboat Valley project to construct 58 houses. She claimed Mr.
Fry wanted to connect Toll Road to Rhodes Road through Chance Lane, which was a one-
lane dirt road with a 12 percent grade. She voiced opposition to the perceived plan. She
commented that Steamboat Valley was a jewel in the Truckee Meadows area and talked
about its qualities and the activities that people participated in there. Ms. Coulter stated
there were many water issues in Steamboat Valley and mentioned she was dealing with
water issues due to a neighboring development that was currently under review by the
County engineers. She opined there were activities taking place in the area that were not
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being monitored the way they should have been. She asked that the Commissioners deny
the proposed lift station.

Mr. Scott Wong introduced himself as a resident of District 2 and indicated
he was addressing Agenda Item 10. He shared personal background information, including
that he was a property owner in South Reno since 2008, worked in the San Francisco area,
and retired from his 30-year career in law enforcement. He mentioned he moved to the City
of Reno in 2016. Mr. Wong said he decided to volunteer his time, including with VOA, the
Food Bank of Northern Nevada, and Concerns of Police Survivors (COPS). He realized he
had a desire to help people when he would address law enforcement-related matters. When
he relocated to Reno and witnessed disenfranchised and unhoused citizens, he questioned
whether he was helping people. He observed he received more appreciation from the
unhoused residents during his time working at the VOA Resource Center than he did being
employed as a police officer. Mr. Wong also realized his supervisor at the Resource Center
was a former client. He supported how the VOA operated and shared he was currently a
member of the VOA’s Board of Records. He spoke positively about'the VOA employees
and complimented them for their hard work. The case managers, currently employed by
the County, informed Mr. Wong that it was possible to help unhoused individuals
successfully overcome homelessness. He complimented the County’s efforts and asked
that the support continue primarily with the employees. He emphasized the frontline
workers’ role in generating a positive impact and thanked the Board.

Ms. Penny Brock expressed concern about the meeting being relocated to
the NNPH Conference Room and claimed it was a violation of the First Amendment due
to people being unable to enter the conference room to address the Board. She said the
matter was mismanaged and stated-the Information Technology (IT) staff should have been
aware of the need for maintenance. She mentioned people in attendance were unable to
hear from the back of the room. Ms: Brock talked about the problems with the mail-in
ballots and asked why the County used Runbeck Election Services, Inc. She believed the
County should cancel its contract with Runbeck Election Services, Inc. She suggested
directing the ballots for the general election to be printed from Carson City at the Nevada
State Printing Office and incorporating the mail house in Sparks. She advocated for
supporting Nevada businesses. Ms. Brock stated an election integrity violation was being
filed with the-Nevada Secretary of State (SOS) by local voters in response to the location
of the signature section on the outside of the mail-in ballot envelopes. She indicated there
was a problem with the Albert sensor, which transmitted data to the Center for Internet
Security (CIS) and was embedded in the County’s election system. Ms. Brock stated the
Albert sensor would not prevent cyber intrusion, despite that being its role. She questioned
the need for the Albert sensor if the election systems were not connected to the internet and
were secured. She asked that the Albert sensor be removed from the Dominion voting
systems. She said it was a violation of the Nevada Revised Statute (NRS) and the
Constitutional right to private and secured ballot information.

Ms. Natalie Henriques read a written statement drafted by another member
of the public, which was placed on file with the Clerk. The public comment was regarding
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alleged inappropriate conduct by a nonprofit leader in Reno. Ms. Henriques shared that she
was a victim of abuse, and an individual she worked with would address the board.

Ms. Kimberly Koschmann provided documents that were distributed to the
Board and placed on file with the Clerk. She indicated she met the gentleman, referenced
in the written statement that Ms. Henriques recited, in February 2023, when he was a
mentor and speaker of an organization. She explained she was seeking a sober community
after being in recovery since 2005 due to the unexpected passing of her previous boyfriend.
Ms. Koschmann indicated she exchanged information with the gentleman so she could
assess his shoulder pain, as she was a personal trainer and owned a small gym. She reported
she began an on-and-off romantic relationship with the individual after two and a half
months of speaking and joining him in his volunteer work. She stated she ended the
relationship in April 2024. Ms. Koschmann expressed gratitude for the servicesand family
support that helped her move on from the relationship. She conveyed sadness for the other
vulnerable women who did not possess the same resources and ‘were victims of the
individual’s regular abuse of power. She stated she resigned from two jobs in Reno due to
the intimidation carried out by the gentleman and his associates. Ms.-Koschmann decided
to move out of Reno after the individual threatened her.”She alleged witnessing him
committing other abusive acts in addition to abusing illegal steroids. She claimed an
appraiser employed at the Nevada Department of Taxation conveyed a belief over social
media that Ms. Koschmann was served with a cease and desist prior to her receipt of it.
She received support from Carson Tahoe Behavioral Health Services for her severe mental
health concerns, and she was struggling to pay for therapy due to the referenced
gentleman’s presence in the Reno Behavior Healthcare Hospital. She asked if a cease and
desist letter implied she could no longer-seek assistance for depression within the area of
Carson City, Reno, and Sparks. She further questioned if the circumstances were part of an
intimidation tactic. Ms. Koschmann conveyed her preference for a location without the
gentleman’s presence but wanted to know where that alternative was. She questioned how
the referenced individual could be trusted to work with at-risk women in the community
despite his involvement in'multiple domestic battery charges. She asked if the individual
was an adequate candidate to be‘allotted additional taxpayer funds and spoke in opposition
to his conduct. Ms. Koschmann requested that the Board examine the matter and asked if
the Board was aware that no one was able to report the referenced gentleman without
writing a public report that he could review. She asked if the Board understood how scary
it was as a woman out of treatment and experiencing homelessness, grief, or depression to
write an open report against a semi-public figure. She indicated she was speaking on behalf
of other women who feared they would not be judged as credible due to their past
circumstances, who believed they would not be protected, and who were previously
disregarded.

Chief Deputy District Attorney (CDDA) Mary Kandaras thanked the public
for its comments and indicated the Board was aware of some of the allegations referenced
by Ms. Henriques and Ms. Koschmann. She stated those allegations were being reviewed
by management. She advised those who believed they were the victim of a crime should
report the criminal activity to law enforcement. CDDA Kandaras noted the County had a
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robust policy related to handling harassment allegations and assured the matter would be
addressed according to law and policy.

Mr. Cliff Nellis provided documents that were placed on file with the Clerk.
He indicated he was a 49-year County resident and expressed his lack of confidence in the
County’s election system. He recommended that the Board not vote in favor of Agenda
Item 14 and stated the Republican caucuses demonstrated the ability to count votes at the
precinct level without needing to sort anything. He explained confidence could be restored
in the election process if it was conducted through hand counting and paper ballots.
Additionally, it would save time and money. Mr. Nellis said there was currently no
confidence in the election process, and the Democratic party was overseeing the entire
process. He stated signature verification was the only way to ensure there were no-out-of-
State activists assigning mail-in envelopes with fraudulent identities. He “speculated
citizens were being blocked from reviewing the signature verification because fraudulent
activity was taking place. Mr. Nellis suggested showing the signatures on screen and on
the ballot during the counting process with the adjudicators. He proposed organizing a
recount of one of the elections in order to verify the machines,-and the machines could be
proven fraudulent if the recount was inaccurate by one-tenth of 1 percent. Mr. Nellis said
if the tapes and paper ballots were counted by hand, the.County could certify the one
election and the accuracy of the machines.

Mr. Brian Beffort introduced himself as the Washoe County Sustainability
Manager. He stated the sustainability team was developing the County’s first climate action
plan as part of the commitment to sustainability and net zero greenhouse gas emissions by
2050. The sustainability team anticipated presenting draft reduction plans to the Board later
that year for community-wide and:County operations. Mr. Beffort indicated community
feedback was crucial to developing a plan that reflected the diversity of the County and
addressed the residents’ needs. He shared the methods of providing feedback, including
responding to the online clean air survey, participating in the series of listening sessions
scheduled for June 2024 at'several community libraries, and participating in one of the two
Zoom virtual sessions. Additionally, the sustainability team contacted over 75 community
groups and welcomed discussions with the groups and members of the business community
who wished to partner with the team to identify high-impact greenhouse gas reduction
strategies. Heamentioned the information provided was available on the Sustainability page
of the County’s website. Mr. Beffort added residents and their friends, families, and
neighbors-were invited to participate in the opportunities. He conveyed the importance of
the planning efforts because the Reno-Sparks metropolitan area was experiencing the
fastest state of warming in the Country, which directly impacted public health and the
economy. Mr. Beffort noted the effects of climate change were often experienced unevenly,
so the sustainability team was interested in identifying solutions that supported vulnerable
populations in rural communities. He specified the focus was on emissions reductions from
buildings and transportation, as those sectors were responsible for the majority of emissions
in the region. He added money-saving solutions that could improve indoor and outdoor air
quality for everyone in the County would be prioritized. He thanked the Board for its time.
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CDDA Kandaras asked that the documents provided by Mr. Nicholas St.
Jon, which were distributed to the Board and placed on file with the Clerk, be passed to the
Clerk’s staff prior to being supplied to the Board. Mr. Nicholas St. Jon asserted there was
nothing within the law affirming what CDDA Kandaras directed. CDDA Kandaras
reiterated her instruction to Mr. St. Jon, and Mr. St. Jon requested that the timer be stopped.
Chair Hill expressed the Board’s eagerness to hear Mr. St. Jon’s input. Mr. St. Jon indicated
he would start reading from his documents once the timer restarted and stated he had a
document that the Board needed to review because it was regarding the election and the
casting of one’s vote. He asked if the Board was denying him his rights. CDDA Kandaras
stated this was his time to deliver public comments and informed the documents could be
supporting material that would be provided to the Clerk. Mr. St. Jon alleged the Board was
denying him his rights. He introduced himself as a real person and read from one of the
documents. He continued to speak after his time concluded, and Chair Hill warned him his
conduct might result in him being escorted out of the meeting by security. CDDA Kandaras
announced Mr. St. Jon was disrupting the orderly conduct of the meeting, according to
Chair Hill, and might be removed. Chair Hill thanked Mr. St. Jon. for addressing the Board
and asked Clerk Jan Galassini to call the next speaker.

11:01 a.m.  The Board recessed.
11:04 a.m. The Board reconvened with all members present.

Mr. Buddy Miller introduced himself as a registered County voter and
indicated he was speaking as a private citizen. He supported Agenda Items 7D1 and 14.

CDDA Kandaras asked that the timer be stopped. Addressing Mr. St. Jon,
she stated he was asked to leave the premises due to disrupting the meeting and warned
that he could be charged with a misdemeanor if he continued to be disruptive and refused
to leave when asked. She instructed him to only provide comments when it was his time to
speak.

Mr. Millercontinued his public comment. He hoped other stakeholders in
the County joined in the litigation referenced in Agenda Item 7D1. He opined the sorting
machine propesed.for Agenda Item 14 would significantly accelerate the processing of
mail-in ballots, especially since the SOS announced the counties would be permitted to
start counting mail-in ballot votes at 8:00 a.m. on Election Day instead of waiting for the
polls to close. Mr. Miller pointed out that the County would only need to contribute $4,500
for the sorting machine purchase, and the balance of $586,000 would be fulfilled by the
SOS based on funds that were allotted by the 2021 Nevada Legislative Session. He
remarked it would be malpractice to not support Agenda Item 14. He commented that the
sorting machine was a vital piece of equipment. Mr. Miller referenced previous public
comments regarding the sorting machine that stopped operating several times. He noted
the sorting machine satisfied one of the Elections Group (TEG) key recommendations in
the final assessment report submitted to the Board. He commended the County staff that
participated in arranging the acquisition of the new sorting machine, including Interim
ROV Cari-Ann Burgess, as well as the SOS’s Office for its efforts. He thanked the Board.
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Mr. Roger Scimé spoke about US Postal Service Postmaster General Louis
DeJoy’s plan to transport local mail to Sacramento before it was returned to the City of
Reno. He noted the potential delay of some important items, such as bills and medication,
and speculated mail-in ballots could be invalidated after Election Day. He said some
residents would have three to five fewer days to decide on their votes. Mr. Scimé mentioned
Mr. Deloy claimed the relocation would save $3 million a year. He suggested the Board
consider establishing a GoFundMe account to raise the $3 million, which would reveal
how illogical Mr. DeJoy’s plan was. He remarked that $3 million would not pay the fuel
cost for one of Tesla Motors Chief Executive Officer (CEO) Elon Musk’s jets.

Ms. D. Alexandra Profant introduced herself as a candidate for the Justice
of the Peace position in Incline Village and Crystal Bay. She brought attention to an-August
7, 2023, election report that was submitted to the SOS addressing some of her concerns.
She recounted the SOS indicated her concerns were civil in nature. She recalled whenever
family members of hers attempted to report incidents to law enforcement personnel, they
were often told the incidents were civil matters. She said some of the complaints were not
related to a monetary consideration in their opinion and were instead regarding enforcing
the law. Ms. Profant reported that during the previous election, the ROV staff alerted her
to a telemetry malfunction caused by hand sanitizer that'was recording people’s votes as
undervotes, which differed from their actual votes. She learned about the malfunction from
an experience by a member of her household, and she clarified no such occurrence was
experienced by her. She expressed concern regarding alerting people about errors occurring
within the context of interfacing with the screen, as individuals who were experiencing
issues should notify the polling workers before leaving so those issues could be addressed.
Otherwise, nothing could be done to correct'them. Ms. Profant stated a matter that was
outlined in the complaint she submitted to the ROV was related to title theft and fraud and
how those issues were displacing NV constituents out of their homes and with AirBnB
transient occupant residents, notably in the Incline Village and Crystal Bay community.
For those interested in additional information regarding her allegations or situation that
affected NV voters and constituents, she advised contacting the SOS’s Office to access a
copy of her report.

Mr. Richard Mahoney introduced himself as a Steamboat Valley resident.
He stated Steamboat Valley was an iconic feature of the County and noted it had cattle and
a large equestrian community. Referencing Agenda Item 15, he said Mr. Fry indicated his
goal was to develop a large development east of Mr. Mahoney’s location in the hills, and
Mr. Mahoney considered the development inappropriate. He mentioned Mr. Fry had some
of hisproperties redefined. He indicated Mr. Fry had eight properties in the area of concern,
all of which were eligible for a septic system, but Mr. Fry was requesting permission to
install a sewage lift station. Mr. Mahoney stated the lift station was part of a process to
further Mr. Fry’s agenda for Mr. Mahoney’s neighborhood. He commented that Steamboat
Valley was a contributing factor to why people were fond of Reno. He wanted the Board
to oppose Mr. Fry’s request because it was not in the community’s or the County’s interest,
in his opinion. He noted the issue of connecting Toll Road related to Agenda Item 15, and
Mr. Mahoney thought if a traffic study was completed, it would show there would be a
dramatic impact for all the Steamboat Valley residents.
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Mr. Lino Ortega was not present when called to speak.

24-0326 AGENDA ITEM 4 Announcements/Reports.

County Manager Eric Brown announced that early voting commenced on
Saturday, May 25, 2024, and would continue through June 7, 2024. He reminded members
of the public that they could vote in person at any voting center or mail or drop off their
ballots. He mentioned he visited 15 of the 24 voting centers during the weekend and
thanked all the voting center workers for their service.

Manager Brown noted the nonstop livestream camera was running, and the
YouTube connection was failing occasionally as expected; however, backup locations
were available. He explained the backup feed was available to view, which he commented
was working flawlessly.

Manager Brown informed it was likely that voters would receive more than
one ballot, and if they made any recent updates at the Department of Motor Vehicles
(DMV) or to voter registrations, every new transaction created a new ballot. He assured
the old ballot was invalidated and the new ballot was the.only one that could be used.
Manager Brown advised the old ballot could be destroyed or supplied to the Office of the
County Manager to be terminated. Furthermore, if a ballot was received for someone who
did not reside at the same address, he asked that return to sender be written on the ballot
before sending it back to the County, as doing/'so was the quickest way for the County staff
to identify those situations and address them..Manager Brown informed a voter could not
be removed from the voter rolls until certain mandated actions were performed to ensure a
voter was truly no longer eligibleto vote in the County.

Manager Brown explained the instructions page that voters received in their
mail-in ballots was the secrecy sleeve. Voters were not required to use the sleeve if they
did not wish to. He encouraged those with additional questions that were raised during the
initial public comment period to contact the Secretary of State’s (SOS) Office.

Chair Hill commended Manager Brown and the election team. She noted
that over the weekend, a lot of beneficial question-and-answer (Q&A) information was
published regarding the voting process and the Registrar of Voters (ROV) Office. She
announced that the information could be viewed on the County’s website.

Vice Chair Herman said Agenda Items 9 and 10 needed to be removed from
the block vote. She wanted someone to report on Agenda Item 14 because she wished to
know if the sorting machine was a replacement.

Vice Chair Herman commented that the election in some parts of the
Country was laughable and said it was embarrassing to discuss the matter with people. She
observed the Country could not seem to organize an acceptable, fair, and transparent
election. She mentioned being informed about the Albert sensor. She stated the public was
assured that the computers used for the election were not connected to the internet or any
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other program. She noted knowledge of the Albert sensor proved otherwise. Vice Chair
Herman declared a better system should be implemented.

Vice Chair Herman was contacted by an individual and informed that two
Democrat candidates were included on the individual’s Republican sample ballot. She
indicated that the same incident occurred in Sun Valley and Lemmon Valley, as well as
three other areas within the County, and she expressed uneasiness regarding the matter.

Commissioner Garcia reminded the public about the ongoing survey for
Rancho San Rafael Regional Park and mentioned the community’s fondness for the park.
She recommended people complete the survey, which had a duration of roughly three
minutes. She informed the last comprehensive plan was completed in 1990 and emphasized
the changes in the community since then. She indicated the County was receptive to
feedback. Commissioner Garcia stated the first phase of the survey was open and would
close on May 31, 2024. The second phase would begin during the mid-summer. She
instructed members of the public to access the survey by visiting the Parks webpage on the
County’s website.

Commissioner Clark was uncertain. ‘why ‘the Board of County
Commissioners (BCC) meeting was organized in the Northern Nevada Public Health
(NNPH) Conference Room and talked about the Commission Chambers’ features. He was
informed the microphones in the Commission Chambers were not functioning properly.
He remarked about the County’s billion-dollar budget and the unavailability of one person
to fix the microphones. He expressed discontent about the situation and commented that
the County’s meetings were needlessly-canceled. Commissioner Clark noted the meeting
attendees were packed into a crowded room, which was overflowing in the back, and the
Board could not view the audience. Additionally, the Board could not identify the public
commenters.

Commissioner Clark apologized for his tardiness at the start of the meeting
and explained he was discussing election integrity and ballots with a national newspaper
during a phone call; He agreed with many of the public comments. He suggested having
everyone running for public office proofread the ballots before they were printed and
mailed out in.order to simplify the process. He talked about the process of checking
information prior to printing a document. Commissioner Clark remarked that all the
candidates running for public office were aware of the spelling of their names, the offices
they were running for, and their competitors’ identities. He said this was not the first time
he suggested this protocol. He noted it could fix many of the referenced problems and
would not be costly.

Commissioner Clark referenced an advertisement he viewed in a newspaper
and requested that the staff report on how much the County was spending on television
commercials for the Washoe County Leadership Academy (WCLA). He questioned why
the County was advertising the WCLA when it consistently had full classes and was known
to the public. He suggested posting about the WCLA on the County’s social media
accounts. Commissioner Clark wanted to compare the cost of the advertisements to posts
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for the bicycle ride events he hosted, as his request for posting about the event for this year
was denied due to the cost. He said the County did not have enough resources to post the
bicycle ride event.

Commissioner Clark noted that summer started last weekend, and children
wanted to access the swimming pools. He observed on the news that the County swimming
pools were not open for operation because a County employee retired. He inquired about a
backup plan when someone was expected to retire and asked if the County was aware of
retiring employees up to a month in advance, as people typically announced when they
would be retiring. He questioned why someone was not trained to ensure the pools were
open to the public. Commissioner Clark clarified the matter was reported on and was not
his information.

Commissioner Clark requested information about all the federal, State, and
donated funds provided for the Cares Campus. He also wanted to know the value of the
land and improvements that were transferred from the City of Reno. He wished to have his
questions answered.

Commissioner Clark reported he attended a training in Miami, Florida, and
he believed the training was informative. He was uncertain if the County could use a lot of
the information because, unlike the County, Miami, Florida, did not have a no-barrier
shelter. He explained there were consequences for not honoring an agreement with the
court. He was unsure how the information communicated through the training could be
translated into the County’s procedures. Commissioner Clark indicated praise was earned
for a county to have reduced the number-of unhoused residents from approximately 8,000
to 1,000. He commented that the-reported number was a significant improvement. He
complimented the facility in Miami, Florida, that he toured and remarked he would live in
that facility. He mentioned the facility was due to open soon to house individuals with
mental health issues before. they completed the program they were signed up for.
Commissioner Clark thought the, County should establish a similar facility and suggested
rehabilitating and using a building on Record Street.

Commissioner Clark referenced allegations of harassment and
recommended-tabling Agenda Item 10 until an independent investigation was conducted.
He clarified he was not affirming the alleged conduct took place and stated it was not his
job to judge anyone’s personal relationship or behavior. He added it was part of his job to
protect the rest of the County residents. He suggested employing a law firm to investigate
the matter to confirm whether the accused conduct took place.

24-0327 AGENDA ITEM 5 Presentation by NDOT Project Management Chief
Nick Johnson to provide an overview of NDOT’s phased U.S. 395 North
Valleys improvements, as well as other partnered transportation
improvements in the North Valleys. (All Commission Districts.)

Nevada Department of Transportation (NDOT) Project Management Chief
Nick Johnson conducted a PowerPoint presentation and reviewed slides with the following
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titles: NDOT U.S. 395 North Valleys and Major Projects Update, May 2024; U.S. 395
North Valleys Projects; U.S. 395 North Valleys Phase 1A; U.S. 395 North Valleys Phase
1B (2 slides); U.S. 395 North Valleys Project Phase 2; U.S. 395 Cold Springs Pavement
Preservation; U.S. 395 North Valleys Pavement Preservation; Reno Spaghetti Bowl —
Phase 2; 1-80 East Widening — Vista Boulevard to USA Parkway; I-80 West Reno Bridge
Replacements; Nevada NDOT Safe and Connected.

Mr. Johnson informed NDOT completed a regional traffic study for Reno
and Sparks in 2018 through 2019. The study largely focused on United States (US) Route
395, notably for the North Valleys from McCarran Boulevard to Stead Boulevard.. The
study identified several improvements that were necessary to keep pace with the area’s
growth and address aging infrastructure. Mr. Johnson indicated three major. phases of
construction were initiated, and there were additional preservation projects that NDOT
began construction on or completed.

Mr. Johnson stated that Phase 1A involved replacing the Parr and Dandini
interchange, which was originally intended to be part of the construction currently taking
place. Due to the condition of the interchange, Phase 1A was expedited and finished in
2021. At the time, NDOT’s efforts continued in preparation.for Phase 1B.

Mr. Johnson indicated Phase 1B was in progress, which comprised North
McCarran Boulevard to Golden Valley Road, and the construction included widening the
road to add auxiliary lanes in each direction. Many bridges were replaced or widened due
to their conditions so they could support the additional lanes. Drainage, sound walls,
intelligent transportation system (ITS) signs,.and lighting were also elements of Phase 1B.
Mr. Johnson stated the project cost approximately $230 million and commented that
significant work was being done for the area. He mentioned the current conditions of the
road due to construction and noted the reduced speed as a result of the two lanes of traffic.
He added there were night closures down to a single lane in order to transport equipment
and materials in and out of the work zone. He assured traffic would be moved onto the new
road features as some of the work was completed later in the year, and NDOT would begin
working on the pavement-and bridges that were currently being driven on.

Mr..Johnson discussed the closure of the northbound on-and-off ramp in
Panther Valley and indicated it would be closed later in the fall for approximately a year
as new ramps and bridges were constructed in that area. He explained that traffic control
would remain as the summer progressed, and later in the season, the traffic control would
be moved around. During the fall, the two ramps in Panther Valley would be closed.

Mr. Johnson mentioned Phase 2 focused on the section comprised of the
Golden Valley interchange to the Stead interchange. It was currently under design and had
a similar scope of work to Phase 1B. He shared that NDOT partnered with the Regional
Transportation Commission (RTC) to include some multimodal improvements along North
Virginia Street from McCarran Boulevard to the ramps in Panther Valley. He indicated
bicycle lanes, pedestrian crossings, transit stops, and a shared-use path would be added. By
partnering with the RTC, NDOT was able to secure roughly $89 million for Phase 2 for
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the multimodal improvements and the improvements for US Route 395. Mr. Johnson stated
the project’s estimated cost ranged from $150 million to $180 million. Additionally, NDOT
was working through the designs with the intent to commence construction in 2026.

Mr. Johnson reported that NDOT started a pavement preservation project
during the previous year, which encompassed the State line to around the Cold Springs
interchange. The majority of the work for that project was completed. The work related to
the drainage, signage, and some of the lighting still needed to be finished. Mr. Johnson
commented about how smooth the area was and complimented the results. He hoped the
project would be completed during the summer.

Mr. Johnson indicated a pavement preservation project would take place for
the section from Stead Boulevard to the Cold Springs interchange, which NDOT was
currently designing in conjunction with the activity for Phase 2. The goal was to include
both projects in one contract. The project would consist of similar improvements to the
section from the State line to the Cold Springs interchange, and construction would start in
2026. Mr. Johnson noted all the projects for US Route 395 and the North Valleys
collectively amounted to an investment of over $450 million into the freeway system.

Mr. Johnson reported on an environmental study that was conducted on the
City of Reno spaghetti bowl. He announced the first of five phases was completed during
the previous year, which included Interstate 580 (I-580), Glendale Avenue, Mill Street, and
the east Interstate 80 (I-80) to the southbound I-580 ramp. He added the area of east I-80
to southbound I-580 was one of the major safety issues in the Reno and Sparks area and
was a high vehicular crash area. NDOT-was advancing into Phase 2 of the spaghetti bowl
project involving the section of 1-80 in Sparks, from McCarran Boulevard to the spaghetti
bowl. Mr. Johnson commented thatthere was a lot of labor related to Phase 2 of the project
and stated the major challenge was working around the Nugget Casino Resort. NDOT was
trying to identify unique solutions to the challenge in order to accomplish construction with
minimal to no disruption to.the Nugget Casino Resort. He added that NDOT’s team was
actively engaged in the project-with the City of Sparks.

Mr. Johnson spoke about an environmental study being conducted for the
section of I-80 from the Vista interchange to the USA Parkway. He said NDOT was
progressing quickly through the project, noting it started approximately one year ago, and
NDQOT anticipated its completion to be in the spring. Assuming everything was successful,
NDOT would start the design before construction commenced. Mr. Johnson divulged it
was a large project with challenging areas to build through, especially between Vista
Boulevard and Mustang Road. He indicated that NDOT would determine the phasing as
the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process advanced and based on pending
funding. He mentioned the section was approximately 13 miles long. He informed a lane
would be added in each direction, which he said was necessary and assured those
improvements would be promptly implemented.

Mr. Johnson reported seven bridges would be replaced for 1-80 in West
Reno starting in the following year as part of addressing the aging infrastructure. He
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revealed there were approximately 11 bridges between McCarran Boulevard and the State
line that needed to be replaced within the next five to 10 years. He stated that NDOT started
progressing toward replacing these bridges, and NDOT was advancing through the
environmental and design processes for the first seven bridges simultaneously. NDOT
aimed to finish the environmental and design processes in order to move forward with the
bidding phase and commence construction the following year.

Commissioner Garcia thanked Mr. Johnson for the presentation and
expressed her appreciation for the investment. She acknowledged the constituents'
nuisance and assured them relief was incoming.

Commissioner Garcia asked if there was any discussion prior, to the US
Route 395 North improvements taking place with a parallel project across Sun Valley on
Pyramid Highway. She further asked how construction on those improvements might affect
the residents located in Sun Valley. She indicated it was one of heér constituents’ main
concerns. She explained many residents in the North Valleys, Golden Valley, and Stead
were cutting through either North Virginia Street or Sun Valley Boulevard to bypass some
of the hinge points. Additionally, on the other side of the valley in Spanish Springs,
residents were accessing Sun Valley Boulevard, and individuals were experiencing traffic
conditions at Highland Ranch Parkway and O’Brien Pass. Commissioner Garcia inquired
about the decision-making on the matter. Responding to Commissioner Garcia, Mr.
Johnson confirmed there were many discussions about the improvements and stated there
were several factors involved, such as funding. He explained a grant was received for the
Pyramid Highway project, which included a pressing deadline, and NDOT attempted to
balance necessary projects. He noted-the Pyramid Highway project would likely be
completed a year earlier than anticipated, but the time in between would impact many
people. Mr. Johnson mentioned similar situations occurred in Las Vegas. He indicated a
key factor oftentimes was the availability of the funds and the ability to initiate and
complete the projects. NDOT also recognized the driving fatigue from construction and
tried to balance that factor with the project schedules as much as possible. Mr. Johnson
indicated the matter was discussed, but the NDOT staff believed both projects were
necessary and were aware of the available funding.

Commissioner Clark thanked Mr. Johnson for his report and complimented
him on his efforts with a bridge that was rebuilt in 2021. He expressed remorse for the
residents located in the North Valleys, noting the horrific traffic conditions. He was
uncertain how emergency vehicles accessed the area, how people drove to and from work,
or how individuals spent time with their families after spending a significant length of time
driving eight miles. Commissioner Clark asked if any nighttime work was being done
during certain times of the year to expedite the project and if crews were employed to work
continuously. Mr. Johnson confirmed crews were working at night. He added the NDOT
staff considered a number of factors. He believed US Route 395 was more suitable for
night work, while Pyramid Highway was located within a more residential area, so the
NDOT staff needed to be more cognizant of that aspect. The NDOT workers were trying
to complete the project as fast as possible. Mr. Johnson pointed out the construction
depended on the resources of the contractors. NDOT would often stipulate that the majority
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of work be performed at night for major freeway projects because they were safer to
execute at night for the workers, the contractors, and the traveling public. He explained
that NDOT had been facing challenges with the availability of resources for night work
over the past few years in relation to the volume of work and the associated deadlines.
Commissioner Clark commented that there were seasonal aspects that made construction
more suitable.

Commissioner Clark asked if the Panther Valley on-and-off ramp closure
was permanent, and Mr. Johnson indicated the ramp was only under construction.
Commissioner Clark inquired about the construction timeline, and Mr. Johnson replied that
it would be completed in about a year. Commissioner Clark remarked that the traffic
conditions in the area continued to worsen. Mr. Johnson noted it was a tight area with the
utilities, some of the right-of-way, and the development of a new braid of ramps. He
mentioned a new bridge was being constructed on the site of the existing ramp.
Commissioner Clark commented that NDOT had a lot of work to complete and hoped it
would be finished soon. He predicted the improvements would be.obsolete by the time they
were completed. He wished there were other access routes available because the side streets
and the surface streets were experiencing significant traffic.

Chair Hill thanked Mr. Johnson for his efforts on the projects in the County
that were important to the constituents as well as his service to the State. She looked
forward to the continued discussion with Mr. Johnson:

PROCLAMATIONS

24-0328 6A1 Proclaim theweek of May 5 - 11, 2024 as Youth Apprenticeship
Week. (All Commission Districts).

Chair Hill read the proclamation.
There was no response to the call for public comment.

On motion by Chair Hill, seconded by Commissioner Andriola, which
motion duly carried-on a 5-0 vote, it was ordered that Agenda Item 6A1 be adopted.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS —7A1 THROUGH 7H2

24-0329 7A1 Approval of minutes for the Board of County Commissioners' regular
meetings of April 16 and April 23, 2024. Clerk. (All Commission Districts.)

24-0330 7B1 Recommendation to approve the Interlocal Contract Between Public
Agencies Washoe County Department of Alternative Sentencing and
Washoe County Human Services Agency - CrossRoads for priority beds in
supportive living programming for clients of the STAR program in an
amount not to exceed [$96,000.00] over the four-year grant period
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24-0332

24-0333
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retroactive to October 1, 2023 through September 30, 2027. Alternative
Sentencing. (All Commission Districts.)

7C1 Recommendation to approve a License Agreement between Washoe
County and the Regional Transportation Commission (RTC) for the
continued storage of an Emergency Management Flood Preparedness
Storage Container on property owned by RTC located at Western Skies
Drive, Reno, on Assessor’s Parcel Number 140-051-23 [at no cost].
Community Services. (Commission District 2.)

7C2 Recommendation to the Board of County Commissioners to/provide a
recommendation to the Nevada State Engineer, Adam Sullivan, P.E., to
approve Application numbers 93364, 93365, and 93366 for Permission to
Change Point of Diversion, Manner of Use and Place of Use of the Public
Waters of the State of Nevada, as filed with the Nevada State Engineer
pursuant to Nevada Revised Statute 533.363. The Applications submitted
by TRI General Improvement District propose.to.change the points of
diversion and places of use of 10.0818 acre-feet of water rights from the
Tracy Segment Hydrographic Basin (via underground sources) to points of
diversion and places of use within Storey County. The water rights were
previously diverted from the Tracy Segment Hydrographic Basin and
placed for use in Washoe County. Community Services. (Commission
District 4.)

7C3 Recommendation te-approve an Interlocal Agreement (ILA) between
Washoe County, the City of Reno, the City of Sparks, and the Truckee
Meadows Regional Planning Agency (TMRPA) regarding the process, data,
and methodology to be utilized in the submission of annual population
estimates to-the State Demographer for subsequent certification by the
Governor. Community Services. (All Commission Districts.)

7€4 Recommendation to approve a First Amendment to Lease between
Washoe County and Los Angeles Iron & Steel Company, for continued
oceupancy of warehouse space for the Northern Nevada Public Health’s
Vector-Borne Disease Program located at 405 Western Road, Reno,
Nevada, for a 5-year term, effective July 1, 2024 through June 30, 2029
[$43,380.00 for the first year with an annual escalator of approximately 3%
and a $75.00 monthly common area operating expense]. Community
Services. (Commission District 5.)

7D1 Recommendation to authorize Washoe County District Attorney’s
Office to pursue any and all legally viable claims to obtain declaratory,
mandamus, and/or injunctive relief in federal court against the United States
Postal Service and its representatives, arising out of the United States Postal
Service’s plan to relocate Northern Nevada mail processing from Reno,
Nevada, to Sacramento, California, and their failure to first seek an advisory
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opinion from the Postal Regulatory Commission, pursuant to 39 U.S.C. §§
3661-3664, and if an administrative action occurs before the Postal
Regulatory Commission, authorize the Washoe County District Attorney’s
Office to intervene and to fully participate in any such action, including
filing a position statement and attending hearings on behalf of Washoe
County as appropriate. If approved, authorize an amount (not to exceed
$25,000) for costs associated with pursuing such claims and/or representing
Washoe County before the Postal Regulatory Commission. (All
Commission Districts.)

7E1 Recommendation to accept a FY24 Homemaker subgrant award from
the State of Nevada, Aging and Disability Services Division (ADSD) in the
amount of [$144,000.00; no county match] retroactive from February 1,
2024 to June 30, 2024 and accept Amendment #1 to the FY24 Homemaker
subaward in the amount of [$34,500.00; no county match] retroactive from
February 1, 2024 to June 30, 2024 to expand Homemaker services to seniors
aged 60 or older in rural Washoe County; retroactively authorize the
Director of the Human Services Agency to execute the grant award
documents; and direct the Comptroller’s=office to make the necessary
budget amendments. Human Services Agency. (All Commission Districts.)

7E2 Recommendation to accept a sub-grant award from the State of
Nevada, Division of Child and Family Services (DCFS) in the amount of
[$67,174.00; no county match] in Federal Adoption Incentive funds
retroactive from October-l, 2023 through September 30, 2024 to support
foster and adoptive. recruitment and recognition activities; non-county
employee travel to facilitate adoptive placements; and provide direct
services support for children and families to ensure placement stability.
Authorize the'Director of Human Services Agency to execute the sub-grant
award and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary budget
amendments. Human Services Agency. (All Commission Districts.)

7F1 Recommendation to approve a FFY 2022 Department of Homeland
Security (DHS) grant passed through the State and Local Cybersecurity
Grant Program (SLCGP) from the State of Nevada, Division of Emergency
Management (NDEM) awarding [$44,000.00, no County match required],
to conduct Annual Penetration Testing of Washoe County networks and
systems. Grant term is retroactive from April 18, 2024, through November
30, 2025. If approved, authorize the County Manager or his designee to sign
the grant award documents when received; and direct the Comptroller’s
Office to make the necessary budget amendments. Manager's Office. (All
Commission Districts.)

7F2 Recommendation to approve a FFY 2022 Department of Homeland

Security (DHS) grant passed through the State and Local Cybersecurity
Grant Program (SLCGP) from the State of Nevada, Division of Emergency
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Management (NDEM) awarding [$27,931.00, no County match required],
to purchase an add-on module for Cortex XDR, a threat detection software.
Grant term is retroactive from April 18, 2024, through November 30, 2025.
If approved, authorize the County Manager or his designee to sign the grant
award documents when received; and direct the Comptroller’s Office to
make the necessary budget amendments. Manager's Office. (All
Commission Districts.)

7F3 Recommendation to approve a FFY 2022 Department of Homeland
Security (DHS) grant passed through the State and Local Cybersecurity
Grant Program (SLCGP) from the State of Nevada, Division of Emergency
Management (NDEM) awarding [$35,000.00, no County match required],
to develop a cybersecurity incident response plan. Grant term 1S retroactive
from April 18, 2024, through November 30, 2025. If approved, authorize
the County Manager or his designee to sign the grant award documents
when received; and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary
budget amendments. Manager's Office. (All Commission Districts.)

7F4 Recommendation to approve a FFY 2022 Department of Homeland
Security (DHS) grant passed through the State Homeland Security Program
(SHSP) from the State of Nevada, Division of Emergency Management
(NDEM) awarding [$6,288.08, no/County match required], for a Continuity
of Operations and Continuity of Government project; including funds to be
used for Planning and Training events. Grant term is retroactive from
September 1, 2022, through January 30, 2025. If approved, authorize the
County Manager or-his designee to sign the grant award documents when
received; and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary budget
amendments. Manager's Office. (All Commission Districts.)

7F5 Recommendation to approve, pursuant to NRS 244.1505, Commission
District:Special Fund disbursement in the amount of [$5,000.00] for Fiscal
Year'2023-2024; District 3 Commissioner Mariluz Garcia recommends a
[$5,000.00] grant to Keep Truckee Meadows Beautiful - a nonprofit
organization, created for religious, charitable or educational purposes - for
the purpose of supporting the organization’s continued community-wide
clean-up efforts, like the Great Community Cleanup and partnership with
Washoe County for the Sun Valley drop off site; approve Resolutions
necessary for same; and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the
necessary disbursements of funds. Manager's Office. (Commission District
3)

7F6 Recommendation to approve, pursuant to NRS 244.1505, Commission
District Special Fund disbursement in the amount of [$10,000.00] for Fiscal
Year 2023-2024; District 2 Commissioner Mike Clark recommends a

[$5,000.00] grant to the Down Syndrome Network of Northern Nevada -- a
nonprofit organization created for religious, charitable or educational
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purposes -- to support their mission to advocate for and with individuals
with Down Syndrome and their families to break down any barriers to full,
productive and satisfying lives; and a [$5,000.00] grant to the Robert
Unsworth Foundation -- a nonprofit organization created for religious,
charitable or educational purposes -- to support their mission to provide
tennis equipment and instruction to public schools and youth groups;
approve Resolutions necessary for the same; and direct the Comptroller’s
Office to make the necessary disbursement of funds. Manager's Office.
(Commission District 2.)

7F7 Recommendation to approve a resolution necessary for the allocation
of American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds through the Coronavirus State
and Local Fiscal Recovery Fund (SLFRF) for the Emergency Eviction
Prevention Program of Nevada (EEPPN) for ($200,000), to assist 300-320
households at risk of homelessness over the next” 12 months through
housing stabilization advisory and resource nayigation, preservation of
rental history, and preservation of relationships between landlords and
tenants and authorize the County Manager. to sign necessary award
documents. This sub-grant award was previously approved by the Board
of County Commissioners on April 23, 2024, and requires a Resolution to
complete the award process. The total amount of this subaward is $200,000.
If approved, direct the Comptroller’s.Office to make necessary net zero
cross-fund and/or cross-functional budget appropriation transfers.
Manager’s Office. (All Commission Districts.)

7G1 Recommendation. to. accept a Grant Award from Petco Love
Foundation in the amount of [$20,000.00; no County match] retroactive to
April 1, 2024, through June 30, 2025, to support the expansion and
marketing of‘pet reunification efforts; retroactively authorize the Director
of Regional ‘Animal Services to execute the Grant Agreement; and direct
the . Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary budget amendments.
Regional Animal Services. (All Commission Districts.)

7H1 Recommendation to accept supplemental funding [$6,500 no match
required] from the USDA Forest Service Humboldt-Toiyabe National
Forest for overtime costs incurred while involved in the Cooperative Law
Enforcement Agreement #21-LE-11041700-005 for the period date signed
through December 31, 2024; and if approved, authorize Comptroller’s
Office to make the necessary budget amendments and retroactively
authorize Sheriff Balaam to execute Modification #005 of grant award
documents. Sheriff. (All Commission Districts.)

7H2 Recommendation to accept the FY 2024 Joining Forces award
amendment from the State of Nevada Department of Public Safety, Office
of Traffic Safety in an amount not to exceed $10,855 [in-kind county match
not to exceed $2,714 or 25%)| to cover overtime costs related to conducting
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traffic enforcement checkpoint events and limited travel expenses, for the
retroactive grant term of October 1, 2023 through September 30, 2024 and
if approved, direct Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary budget
amendments; and authorize Sheriff Balaam to execute grant award
documents. Sheriff. (All Commission Districts.)

On the call for public comment, Ms. Penny Brock referenced Agenda Item
7D1 and said she supported the County pursuing the matter. She was primarily concerned
about mail-in ballots, as the County would lose total chain of custody. She asserted the
mail-in ballots should never leave the County and stated paper ballots previously would go
directly from the polling centers to the Registrar of Voters (ROV) Office. She talked about
the many entities that were already given access to the mail-in ballots. Ms.Brock
commented that once Sacramento, California, became involved, the County would lack
awareness of the mail-in ballots' whereabouts. She addressed Agenda Item 7F7 and said
the $200,000 of the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds should be awarded to a
Human Services Agency (HSA) staff member. She speculated the funds would be granted
to the County Manager instead. Ms. Brock thought someone should conduct an evaluation
of the applicant’s finances because of the distribution of this'money. She stated the person
obtaining the funds might not handle their own finances well, and the taxpayers should not
be forced to provide rental assistance. She did not believe County Manager Eric Brown
had time to evaluate 300 to 350 applications. She also recommended performing a home
visit to verify the validity of the request. Ms. Brock asked the Board to pull Agenda Item
7F7, and she thought the matter should be considered for HSA rather than the County
Manager.

Keep Truckee Meadows Beautiful (KTMB) Executive Director Darcy
Phillips was commenting in regards to Agenda Item 7F5. She indicated KTMB recently
conducted its community clean up-of 30 sites around the County, for which 1,000
volunteers were involved. She revealed over 100 tons of green waste and trash were
removed from the County.-Ms. Phillips stated one of the sites was sponsored by
Commissioner Garciasand.some County staff members. She spoke positively about the
success of the event'and thanked the Commissioners for their support. She acknowledged
Commissioner Garcia for including the item on the agenda.

Ms. Amy Turner said her friend established a nonprofit called the Robert
Unsworth-Foundation after the tragic death of her son in 2021. She shared that her friend’s
son, Robert, was a nationally-ranked tennis player who was especially fond of the game.
After his death, the nonprofit was established to provide children who were less fortunate
the opportunity to play tennis. Ms. Turner mentioned her friend was unable to attend the
meeting, so Ms. Turner was asked to speak on the matter. She explained the foundation’s
mission statement was to support tennis instruction, mentoring, and equipment for youth
from communities that did not traditionally play tennis. She indicated the foundation hosted
three youth days on the weekend of May 5 through May 7, 2023, and partnered with HSA,
during which the focus was on foster children, Big Brothers Big Sisters of Northern
Nevada, and the local Boys and Girls Club. Ms. Turner announced the foundation partnered
with the Boys and Girls Club to organize another youth day on June 29, 2024. The
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foundation also sponsored four children for Reno Tennis Club lessons. On behalf of herself
and her friend, she thanked the Board for the proposed $5,000 donation referenced in
Agenda Item 7F6, as it would enable the foundation to assist more children. She expressed
optimism in the Board’s assistance with promoting the youth days, as the Board had done
so in the past.

On motion by Commissioner Andriola, seconded by Commissioner Garcia,
which motion duly carried on a 5-0 vote, it was ordered that Consent Agenda Items 7A1
through 7H2 be approved. Any and all Resolutions or Interlocal Agreements pertinent to
Consent Agenda Items 7A1 through 7H2 are attached hereto and made a part of the minutes
thereof.

BLOCK VOTE — 11 THROUGH 13

24-0348 AGENDA ITEM 11 Recommendation to award ‘American Covenant
Housing Foundation Inc. for the Sutro Senior Sanctuary Supportive
Housing project consisting of two buildings at.696 Sutro Avenue and 839
Sutro Avenue and 838 Quincy Street in the amount of $1,000,000 and
Accessible Space, Inc. (ASI) $750,000 for. the Line Drive Apartments
Supportive Housing project at 1775 E 4th Street and authorize funds to be
distributed from the Affordable Housing Trust Fund; and if approved,
authorize the Purchasing and Contracts Manager to execute the required
contracts. Human Services Agency. (All Commission Districts.)

On motion by Vice Chair Herman, seconded by Commissioner Garcia,
which motion duly carried on a 5-0.vote, it was ordered that Agenda Item 11 be awarded
and authorized.

24-0349 AGENDA ITEM 12 Recommendation to accept Subaward Amendment
#6 to the Family First Prevention Services Act, Family First Transition Act
grant from the State of Nevada, Division of Child and Family Services
(DCES) for an increase in funding of [$25,000.00; no county match], for a
total five-year award of $733,162, and extend the grant period from
September 30, 2024 to September 30, 2025; authorize the Director of the
Human Services Agency to execute the grant award; and direct the
Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary budget amendments. Human
Services Agency. (All Commission Districts.)

On motion by